

HOLY NAME OF MARY



Whenever I come across the Holy Name of Mary, it always reminds of three things about the beauty of this holy name: the liturgical feast, the person of Mary, and our personal relationship with Mother Mary in life.

The feast of the Holy Name of Mary always

says something special to me each year, as we take time to celebrate the holiest creature of all. The feast day of the Holy Name of Mary always binds different people of all stages in life together. I remembered this when we attended the celebration at the Marist Brothers' place in Davao City. It was a different atmosphere altogether: under the band of Mary's holy name, her children came together to share that evening with love and care. The celebration was one of witnessing how her holy name and spirit continue to have an effect on people. It was an experience of love in reality, sharing and accepting each other as her family. I still recall the joy of that evening: young and old were praying and celebrating together, but what really touched me was the diversity of the evening – people from different countries and backgrounds able to share with each other harmoniously without fear or prejudice.

But what brings us together to celebrate this name, the Holy Name of Mary? There is no other answer than the person of Mary, who she is. She is the person who calls us together as her sons and daughters. She wants us to share her life with others – a life that is full of grace, knowing that "the Lord is with her"; a life that was beautifully described as "blessed among women" by the angel. Indeed, her life was not only blessed, but the fruit of her womb is our salvation. She is called the Mother of God, and she continues praying for us sinners. Her entire life is well described by her name: the Holy Name of Mary. This is the woman whom Fr. Colin rightly asked Marists to imitate, and whose spirit Marists are called to live.

Each of us has a different relationship with Mother Mary. My relationship with Mother Mary

is something I find very important and fun at times, by just calling her holy name whenever I wish. It always gives me comfort and peace of mind when I call out to her. Her holy name can invoke different moods and experiences to me personally. Hence, if I could record how many times I call her holy name throughout my entire life, I would not be able to do so. It always sounds so melodious, this name; it gives me love, courage, strength, care, and humility in my life. The name itself has power to move and stop things in life. Last but not the least, I like the way St. Jerome described the name of Mary: Stella Maris, the Star of the Sea. She is the star for those of us who struggle in life and in following her Son, Jesus; she is the star leading us to live Christian life faithfully and fruitfully.



Fr. Jacob ABA, SM



LOOKING AHEAD TO NEW NOVICES



The joy of receiving new novices

It is always encouraging to see young people wanting to join the Society of Mary. It is even more encouraging to see the generosity they show by entering into the long process of preparation to become its members, placing themselves at the ser-

vice of the Gospel in the spirit of Mary. The Constitutions say that this "longing for the Marist religious life" is a gift of the Holy Spirit (C.36). It is also and often an attraction awakened in them by the example and invitation of other Marists who love and care for the family to which they belong and are happy to share their joy with other people.

Many Marists in different parts of the world cannot directly experience this encouragement. In their countries and communities there are no vocations; they cannot directly experience people calling at the door, nor can they enjoy their physical and spiritual presence. They can only rejoice, yes, although it is a limited joy, when they hear that in other parts of the Marist world there are candidates received as members of the family.

Here at the novitiate, we are fortunate to receive them, enjoy their presence, and work with them. At this moment, we are looking forward to seeing the faces of the new candidates, listening to their stories, knowing their dreams, and also experiencing their personal and particular situation – the fruit of conditions in their countries of origin, in their families, their training, and their age...

How are the candidates called to start the novitiate next January?

The situation is not what we would have dreamt. First of all, this is because the eight new novices we expected to receive come only from Africa and Oceania; no other unit of the Society had candidates ready for this year. This is one of the greatest poverties we are experiencing. As it is usually said, "The real poor is not the one who has nothing, but the one who has nobody." That is our reality, and we have to live with it.

Things have gone even worse, humanly speaking. The four coming from Oceania have arrived safely in Davao. The other four coming from Africa did not arrive. Well, they arrived at the airport in Manila, the capital of the Philippines, but were refused entry at immigration control. They were sent back to Cameroon. It is not the first time this has happened to religious, but it is the first time it has happened to us. Can they be readmitted? That is what we wish and pray for, knowing that it will not be easy.

As for those who have arrived, we have already seen their faces, faces from two countries in the Pacific, Fiji and Vanuatu, with their characteristic features and colours. They are following a program of orientation to the new country and its culture, in order to prepare themselves for the experience of the novitiate, which begins for them in January. It means that they will not be mixing with the present novices, currently in the last stage of their novitiate; instead, the new novices will come once the profession has taken place.

The formators have more information about the incoming novices through the reports they received from the formators in Oceania and from psychological reports. Documents, however, do not say everything, and it is frequent that the reality is somewhat different from a written document, especially when a big change of place and circumstance is involved, as in the present case.

This information is a starting point. It needs to be contrasted with the daily life and behaviour during these two months of preparation and during the novitiate period. The whole formation, particularly the novitiate, is considered a period of personal growth, of transformation. To measure the evolution in a person and the growth obtained or the capacity for growth, benchmarks are needed along the way. That is why it is so important that accurate information is received.

Together with this information, the personal commitment, good will, and enthusiasm of both candidates and formators are vital. We deal with people, not with computers, machines, or robots. We entrust these new novices and their formators to the care of Mary, the First and Perpetual Superior of the Society.



THE SPIRITUAL EXERCISES OF ST IGNATIUS: PART II



A spiritual retreat is time set aside to revive prayer, to let the word of God speak to our hearts as we observe absolute silence. It is also a time to leave,

for a few days, one's activities — to make a break in one's rhythm of life and, placing oneself in the presence of God, to taste God and discover his wonders in our lives. This is the reason why it is necessary to take a break in life, leaving all one's activities to revisit one's relationship with God. It is in this perspective that the novices took a two-week leave of our usual program to listen and recharge with God.

Our retreat began on Monday, July 24, and ended on August 7, 2019, with a closing Mass. During the two-week retreat, we journeyed with Christ, meditating upon the great moments of his passage on earth: his birth and baptism; his passion and death; and, finally, his resurrection. Meditating on his great moments, we recognized ourselves as sinners relying on the mercy of God. Journeying with him, living the suffering that he lived from Gethsemane to his burial after his death on the cross, we became, through the joy of his resurrection, a new people with a new strength.

These stages of his life led us to recognize the free gift of God: his presence among us. Then, we can make decisions and change our lives to do his work. Finally, we recognize his love both through his suffering and by his gift of the Eucharist. In this way, we once again renewed our covenant with Christ, renewing our commitment to love him always and to serve him concretely in our lives.

During the two weeks of retreat, the novitiate team assisted us through spiritual accompaniment, helping us to concentrate, to find the answers to questions that we might ask, and assisting us in the difficulties that we might encounter during our meditations. At the end of the retreat, we were all radiant with the joy that comes from two weeks spent reflecting on the person of Christ, as well as from the abundant graces that we received during the retreat. These graces allow us to continue, with determination, to be disciples of Christ, and to serve him in the Society of Mary, as our founder, Fr. Jean Claude Colin, would wish.



Souga Paul FABRICE